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A Foreword from the Interim Executive Director of Communities and Families Session 2016-17  
 
Dear Parents,  
 
This broŎƘǳǊŜ Ŏƻƴǘŀƛƴǎ ŀ ǊŀƴƎŜ ƻŦ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ŀōƻǳǘ ȅƻǳǊ ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ƻŦ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘ ǘƻ ȅƻǳ ŀƴŘ 
your child. It offers an insight into the life and ethos of the school and also offers advice and assistance 
which you may find helpful in supporting and gŜǘǘƛƴƎ ƛƴǾƻƭǾŜŘ ƛƴ ȅƻǳǊ ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ŜŘǳŎŀǘƛƻƴΦ  
 
We are committed to working closely with parents as equal partners in your child's education, in the life of 
your child's school and in city-wide developments in education. 
 
Parental involvement in the decision making process and in performance monitoring are now, more than 
ever, an integral part of school life. We look forward to developing that partnership with your support.  
 
I am pleased to introduce this brochure for session 2017/18 and hope that it will provide you with all the 
ǊŜƭŜǾŀƴǘ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ȅƻǳ Ƴŀȅ ƴŜŜŘ ŎƻƴŎŜǊƴƛƴƎ ȅƻǳǊ ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΦ LŦ ȅƻǳ ƘŀǾŜ ŀƴȅ ǉǳŜǊƛŜǎ ǊŜƎŀǊŘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ 
ŎƻƴǘŜƴǘǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ōǊƻŎƘǳǊŜ ǇƭŜŀǎŜ ŎƻƴǘŀŎǘ ǘƘŜ IŜŀŘ ¢ŜŀŎƘŜǊ ƻŦ ȅƻǳǊ ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ Ŧƛrst instance who 
will be happy to offer any clarification you may need.  
 
Alistair Gaw  
Interim Executive Director of Communities and Families  
 
 

 
 

Communities and Families Vision  
 
Our vision is for all children and young people in Edinburgh to enjoy their childhood and fulfil their 
potential.  
 
We believe that children and young people do best when they are able to live safely and happily within 
their own families with the right kind of support as needed and they attend first class, inclusive schools and 
early years settings which meet their needs.  
 
We will do all we can to strengthen support for families, schools and communities to meet their children's 
needs. Our mission is to place children, young people and families at the heart of our service and provide 
support when it is needed throughout childhood and the transition to adulthood.   



 

 

Welcome to Portobello High School! 

 

Those who join our school in 2017 arrive at a really exciting time. We moved into our long-awaited 
new building in October 2016 and can now offer an even better range of opportunities than before. 
¢ƘŜǊŜΩǎ ƴŜǾŜǊ ōŜŜƴ ŀ ōŜǘǘŜǊ ǘƛƳŜ ǘƻ Ƨƻƛƴ ¢ŜŀƳ tƻǊǘȅΗ 
 
This handbook provides families and young people with information about the school and our work. 
Though it provides information for learners joining us at all stages, it is particularly for Primary 7 
learners and their families. We recognise that the move from primary school to secondary school is an 
important transition and we want to work with you to ensure that this move is as smooth and stress-
free as possible. 
 
Over the next few months members of staff here at Portobello High will be working closely with 
colleagues from our associated primaries to support the transition process.  We want our new S1 
learners to have the best start possible to their secondary school career.  Each and every one of our 
learners is important to us and we regard our relationship with parents / carers as crucial to the success 
of the school. We are keen to work with you to support your youngster and we are committed to 
providing a challenging and rewarding educational experience here at Portobello High School.  We 
pride ourselves in being an inclusive school which offers a wide range of different opportunities, both 
within and out with the classroom, for the growth and development of our young people. 
 
Portobello High School is a non-denominational, six-year comprehensive based in the east of 
Edinburgh.  The school roll stands at over 1320 pupils.  Although the largest school in Edinburgh, our 
House System and day to day approaches ensure that every young person is welcomed, known and 
supported. 
 
We welcome contact from families who would like further information or the opportunity to discuss 
matters of interest or concern.  Please contact us at admin@portobello.edin.sch.uk  
 
I look forward to working in partnership with you over the next few years. 
 
 
Ruth McKay 
Head Teacher 
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Contact Details 

 
Name of Head Teacher Ruth McKay 

Name of School Portobello High School 

Address 
1 Milton Road 
Edinburgh 
EH15 3BY 

Telephone Number 0131 669 2324 

Website http://portobellohighschool.org.uk 

E-mail Address Admin@portobello.edin.sch.uk 

Twitter @PortobelloHigh 

 

About the school 

Stages of Education provided for 1st ς 6th Year 

Present Roll 1327 

Denominational Status of the School Non-denominational 

 
 

Organisation of the School Day 

 

Time Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday 

08:30 08:50 Key Adult Key Adult Key Adult Key Adult Key Adult 

08:50 09:40 1 1 1 1 1 

09:40 10:30 2 2 2 2 2 

10:30 10:50 Break Break Break Break Break 

10:50 11:40 3 3 3 3 3 

11:40 12:30 4 4 4 4 4 

12:30 13:20 Lunch Lunch Lunch Lunch   

13:20 14:10 5 5 5 5   

14:10 15:00 6 6 6 6   

15:00 15:50 7 7   7   
 

 

http://portobellohighschool.org.uk/
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SENIOR LEADERSHIP TEAM 
REMITS 

 

All members of the Senior Leadership Team have responsibility for the following: 

¶ Child Protection     

¶ Professional Reviews 

¶ Improvement Planning   

¶ Staff Counselling and Advice 

¶ Behaviour Management    

¶ Raising Attainment and Achievement 

¶ Partnership Working  

¶ tŀǊŜƴǘǎΩ aŜŜǘƛƴƎǎ 
 

 

RUTH McKAY ς HEAD TEACHER 

 

¶ Leadership and Management of whole school 

¶ Strategic Planning and School Improvement 

¶ Curriculum for Excellence Co-ordinator 

¶ Overall responsibility for Raising Attainment and Achievement 

¶ Management of all staff and the provision of professional advice and guidance to colleagues 

¶ Financial  Management 

¶ Adviser to the Parent Council 

¶ Recruitment and selection of staff 

¶ Overall responsibility for Health and Safety 

¶ Promotion of the School 

¶ Leadership link for Modern Languages and English 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

NIGEL COTTER ς DEPUTE HEAD TEACHER  

 

¶ Head of Abercorn House 

¶ Curriculum - Senior Phase 

¶ Developing the Young Workforce Co-ordinator 

¶ Whole school timetable / Staffing Returns / Coursing 

¶ Organisation of {р κ с tŀǊŜƴǘǎΩ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ 

¶ Leadership link for the Science and Technologies ς Computing & Business Education  

¶ Monitoring and evaluating the work of those curricular teams 

¶ Whole School ICT 

¶ Tracking, Monitoring and Reporting lead  

 

ALISON FOTHERINGHAM ς DEPUTE HEAD TEACHER 

 

¶ Head of Brunstane House 

¶ Transitions / Wider Achievement 

¶ Curriculum - Broad General Education 

¶ Key Adult Co-ordinator 

¶ Equalities and Anti-Bullying Co-ordinator 

¶ Attendance Co-ordinator 

¶ Promoting Positive Behaviour policy and procedures 

¶ Pupil Voice 

¶ hǊƎŀƴƛǎŀǘƛƻƴ {м tŀǊŜƴǘǎΩ aŜŜǘƛƴƎǎ ŀƴŘ tт tŀǊŜƴǘǎΩ aŜŜǘƛƴƎǎ 

¶ Leadership Link for ASL Team and Food & Textile Technology Team 

 

MARGARET WILLIAMSON - DEPUTE HEAD TEACHER 

 

¶ Head of Crichton House 

¶ Inter-disciplinary Learning 

¶ Partnership Working/Community Links  

¶ hǊƎŀƴƛǎŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ {н tŀǊŜƴǘǎΩ 9ǾŜƴƛƴƎΣ {н LƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ 9ǾŜƴƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ {оκп ŎƻǳǊǎŜ ŎƘƻƛŎŜ 

¶ Management of Professional Update, Professional Reviews and Student Regent 
 

¶ Quality Assurance lead 



 

 

¶ S6 Council, Committees and Senior Activities Programme-Prefects 

¶ Ethos co-ordinator (including fundraising and charities) 

¶ Enterprise in Education co-ordinator 

¶ Annual Awards ceremony 

¶ Educational  visits and excursions coordinator 

¶ Leadership link for CT ς CDT and Art and Design, Music and the Performing Arts (including Drama) 

and Physical Education 

JOHN ZILTENER ς DEPUTE HEAD TEACHER 
 

 

¶ Head of Duddingston House 

¶ Learning and Teaching and Assessment 

¶ SQA  Co-ordinator 

¶ Organisation of internal examinations 

¶ Professional Learning co-ordinator 

¶ hǊƎŀƴƛǎŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ {о ŀƴŘ {п tŀǊŜƴǘǎΩ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎǎ 

¶ Enrolment of new pupils  

¶ EAL link 

¶ Departmental link for Mathematics and Social Subjects (including RE) 

¶ Mentors in Violence Prevention Project Co-ordinator 

 

KIRSTEN BOYD  -  ACTING BUSINESS MANAGER 

 

¶ Support Staff manager  

¶ Human Resource Management- advice, support and welfare of all staff 

¶ Financial Management 

¶ CPD for Support Staff 

¶ Property and link to CEC Facilities Management 

¶ Overview of Staff Absence Cover/Absence Management 

¶ Recruitment and Selection administration 

¶ Staff Induction  

¶ Overview of School Publications (incl. Prospectus / Staff Handbook) / School photographs 

¶ Health and Safety Management, including Risk Assessment and Management 

¶ Freedom of Information Co-ordinator 



 

 

School Term Dates ς 2017 / 2018 

 

Autumn Term  
In-Service Day  Closed for pupils Monday 14 August 2017  
In-Service Day  Closed for pupils Tuesday 15 August 2017  
Pupils resume     Wednesday 16 August 2017  
Autumn Holiday  School closed  Monday 18 September 2017  
All resume      Tuesday 19 September 2017  
Mid-term  All break   Friday 13 October 2017  
In-Service Day  Closed for pupils Monday 23 October 2017  
Pupils resume     Tuesday 24 October 2017  
Term ends      Friday 22 December 2017  
 
Spring Term  
In-Service Day Closed for pupils Monday 8 January 2018  
Pupils resume     Tuesday 9 January 2018  
Mid-term  All break   Friday 9 February 2018  
All resume      Monday 19 February 2018  
Term ends      Thursday 29 March 2018  
Good Friday     Friday 30 March 2018  
Easter Monday     Monday 2 April 2018  
 
Summer Term  
All resume      Tuesday 17 April 2018  
May Day   School closed  Monday 7 May 2018  
In-Service Day  Closed for pupils  Tuesday 8 May 2018  
Pupils resume     Wednesday 9 May 2018  
Victoria Day  School closed  Monday 21 May 2018  
All resume      Tuesday 22 May 2018  
Terms ends      Friday 29 June 2018  
 
P7/S1 Transition Days 

Tuesday 19 June, Wednesday 20 June and Thursday 21 June 2018  



 

 

 
 
 
 
Section One 
 
Practical Information about the School  
 
This section deals with the practical aspects of your youngsterΩǎ ŀǘǘŜƴŘŀƴŎŜ ŀǘ ƻǳǊ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΦ  Lǘ 
provides details on such things as:  
 
*  Registration and Enrolment 

*  Gaelic Education 

*  Attendance and Absence 

*  School Uniform 

*  Grants 

*  School Meals 

*  Travel 

*  Supervision 

*  Security 

*  Closures 

*  Mobile Phones 

*  Equality 

*  English as an Additional Language 

*  Complaints, Comments & Suggestions 

Procedure 

*  Health & Safety 

*  School Health Service 

*  Medicine Administration 

 

Registration and enrolment  

¢ƘŜ ŘŀǘŜ ŦƻǊ ǊŜƎƛǎǘǊŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ƴŜǿ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ŜƴǘǊŀƴǘǎ ƛǎ ŀŘǾŜǊǘƛǎŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƭƻŎŀƭ ǇǊŜǎǎ ŀƴŘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ŎƻǳƴŎƛƭΩǎ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜ 
www.edinburgh.gov.uk. Registration for Primary One and First Year Secondary takes place in November 
each year. Pupils should be registered in only one school for their catchment area.  Parents will be provided 
with information about the school. 
 
Parents who wish to send their youngster to a school other than the catchment school must make a placing 
request.  Please refer to section four of this handbook for more information on placing requests. 
 
Parents of pupils who have moved into the catchment area or, who wish their youngster to transfer to the 
school, should contact the school office for information. 

 
Attendance and absence  

It is the responsibility of parents of a youngster of school age to make sure that their youngster is educated.  
Absence from school is recorded as authorised, (approved by the Children and Families department), or as 
unauthorised, (when is unexplained by the parent / carer). 
 
Please let the school know by letter or phone if your youngster is likely to be absent and give your youngster 
a note on his or her return to school, confirming the reason for absence. If there is no explanation from a 
ȅƻǳƴƎǎǘŜǊΩǎ ǇŀǊŜƴǘǎΣ ǘƘŜ ŀōǎŜƴŎŜ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ǊŜƎŀǊŘŜŘ ŀǎ ǳƴŀǳǘƘƻǊƛǎŜŘΦ 
 

Absence Line   -  0131 657 9057 
 

http://www.edinburgh.gov.uk/


 

 

Parents / carers are asked to contact the school absence line by 8:15 a.mΦ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ŦƛǊǎǘ Řŀȅ ƻŦ ǘƘŜƛǊ ȅƻǳƴƎǎǘŜǊΩǎ 
absence. 
 
Our school, like many others in Edinburgh, has an automatic text messaging system that will contact you 
directly if your youngster is marked absent at morning registration and you have not informed us of their 
absence. 
 
.ȅ ǳǎƛƴƎ ǘƘƛǎ ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜΣ ƻǳǊ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ƛǎ ŀōƭŜ ǘƻ ǊŜŀǎǎǳǊŜ ȅƻǳ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŜ ŀǊŜ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ {ŎƻǘǘƛǎƘ DƻǾŜǊƴƳŜƴǘΩǎ 
recommendations, in terms of contacting you on the first day of your youngster's absence. The system 
ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜǎ ŀƴ ΨŜŀǊƭȅ ǿŀǊƴƛƴƎΩ ǎystem should your youngster go missing from school. As always, your youngster's 
safety is our main concern. 
 
The system requires you to provide the school with one telephone number only that you wish to be contacted 
on if your youngster does not turn up to school. 
 
To ensure all our pupil data systems are effective parents / carers should keep us updated with all home, 
work and mobile telephone numbers that change.   
 

 
Pupils will not automatically be allowed to leave school for appointments (i.e. dentist, doctor, etc.) if they 
Řƻ ƴƻǘ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ ǇŀǊŜƴǘ κ ŎŀǊŜǊ ƴƻǘŜ ƻǊ ŀ ǘŜƭŜǇƘƻƴŜ Ŏŀƭƭ ƘŀǎƴΩǘ been made to the school office to advise this is 
happening. 
 

 
Please make every ŜŦŦƻǊǘ ǘƻ ŀǾƻƛŘ ŦŀƳƛƭȅ ƘƻƭƛŘŀȅǎ ŘǳǊƛƴƎ ǘŜǊƳ ǘƛƳŜ ŀǎ ǘƘƛǎ ǿƛƭƭ ŘƛǎǊǳǇǘ ȅƻǳǊ ȅƻǳƴƎǎǘŜǊΩǎ 
education and reduces learning time. The Head Teacher can approve absence from school for a family holiday 
in certain extreme situations, for example, in traumatic domestic circumstances where the holiday would 
improve the cohesion and wellbeing of the family. Please discuss your plans with the Head Teacher before 
the holiday. If permission cannot be given before the holiday, it will be recorded as unauthorised absence.  
The Head Teacher can authorise a holiday if you can prove that work commitments make a family holiday 
impossible during school holiday times.  Normally, your employer will need to provide evidence of your work 
commitments.  Absence approved by the Head Teacher on this basis is regarded as authorised absence. 
 
Any requests for extended absence over two weeks will be referred to the Senior Education Manager: 
Inclusion who will decide if it will be recorded as authorised or unauthorised leave. 
 
Parents / Carers from minority ethnic religious communities may request that their children be permitted to 
be absent from school to celebrate recognised religious events.  Absence approved on this basis is regarded 
as authorised absence.  Extended leave can also be granted on request for families returning to their country 
of origin for cultural or care reasons.  
 

A supportive approach is taken to unexplained absence. However the Children and Families department has 
legal powers to write to, interview or prosecute parentǎΣ ƻǊ ǊŜŦŜǊ ǇǳǇƛƭǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ wŜǇƻǊǘŜǊ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ /ƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ 
Panel, if necessary. 
 

Unexpected Closures  

In the event of an emergency, such as a power cut or severe weather, that prevents schools from opening in 
the morning or results in an early closure a range of communications channels are used to let parents know.  
 

If the closure is taking place during the school day, pupils will be asked in the first instance to contact their 
Parents / Carers via mobile telephone.  A text message would be sent to all Parents / Carers and a notice 
will be placed on the school website.  Arrangements will be made for pupils who are unable to go home 
until a parent / carer is contacted. 



 

 

 
If the closure information is being communicated out with the school day we will where possible send out a 
text message and put out an emergency notice on the school website. 
 

In addition, announcements will be made on Radio Forth (Forth 1 and Forth 2) and via the Council's corporate 
Twitter account www.twitter.com/Edinburgh_CC and Facebook page www.facebook.com/edinburghcouncil. 
If many schools are affected, or the situation is likely to be prolonged, then the Council's website 
www.edinburgh.gov.uk will also be used to disseminate information. 
 
 

School Uniform 

We reviewed our school uniform in preparation for moving in to our new building and we would like to make 
a big plea to parents and carers to support our school uniform. We believe that our uniform items are simple, 
easy to source and keep costs to a minimum. Please support us by purchasing, plain black tops, plain trousers 
(not cargo trousers, black denim jeans or tracksuit bottoms) and skirts and plain black shoes, rather than 
casual footwear.  We genuinely believe that the wearing of school uniform impacts on the success of young 
people and the ethos of the school and we rely heavily on parental support. Please ensure that all items of 
clothing are clearly labelled and help us by ensuring that pupils do not bring valuable or expensive items of 
clothing to school. 
 
 

The benefits of School Uniform 

¶ Creates a sense of belonging and pride in the school and raises self-esteem 

¶ Dressing specifically for school creates the feeling that the day is meant to be purposeful 
and focused 

¶ Helps prevent competition between students over the wearing of designer clothing 

¶ Helps to prevent bullying which can arise from students not having certain styles of clothing 

¶ Improves the image of our school in the community 

¶ Promotes safety in the classroom especially in practical areas such as Science Labs or Food 
Technology and Textiles rooms 

¶ Improves school security by making it easier to identify intruders 

¶ Helps security and group management in school and on school trips through easy 
identification of P.H.S. students 

¶ aǳŎƘ ƭŜǎǎ ŜȄǇŜƴǎƛǾŜ ǘƘŀƴ άŘŜǎƛƎƴŜǊέ ŎƭƻǘƘƛƴƎ όǘƘŜ ŎƻƭƻǳǊǎ ǿŜ ƘŀǾŜ ŀŘƻǇǘŜŘ ŀǊŜ ŀƳƻƴƎ ǘƘŜ 
easiest to find in the shops) 

 
 

 

All pupils should wear school uniform as follows: 

Footwear  Plain black shoes or black trainers (no white or coloured soles, laces or trim) 
Trousers / Skirt   Black and plain ς no denim 

(If leggings are worn, they must have a skirt over them.)  
Shirt  / Polo shirt White only, long or short-sleeved. 
P.H.S. Tie  Provided for all pupils when they enrol. Separate styles for S1-S4, S5 and S6. 

Replacement ties available from the school office at a cost of £6. 
Tops  Black v-neck or round neck jumper, sweatshirt or cardigan with no logo or very 

small brand logo. Please avoid hoodies for safety reasons. 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

http://www.twitter.com/Edinburgh_CC
http://www.twitter.com/Edinburgh_CC
http://www.facebook.com/edinburghcouncil
http://www.edinburgh.gov.uk/


 

 

What should not be worn: 

The following are unacceptable in school:  

¶ items causing health/safety risks (eg highly flammable clothing, metal chains, large 
earrings, large belts, chunky bracelets/necklaces)  

¶ items posing a security risk (eg baseball caps, hoods)  

¶ footwear which may damage flooring  

¶ clothing with words or pictures which could cause offence to others  

¶ football colours (worn as shirts, scarves, etc.)  

¶ clothing that is so tight, short or revealing that it could give offence to others  

¶ clothing which advertises the use of alcohol, tobacco or drugs  

¶ clothing which is inappropriate for a place of work/study  

¶ loose and baggy clothing which could be a hazard in CDT and Science areas  
 
All pupils should carry a bag to school containing their Personal Planner and / or iPad, subject jotters 
and / or text books, writing equipment and when appropriate specialised clothing e.g. P.E. kit. 
 
If you have any queries regarding the school uniform, please contact the School Office. 
 

Physical Education 
 
Your co-operation is requested to ensure that all pupils are equipped to participate in P.E. All pupils are 
expected to wear appropriate sports clothing such as shorts, tracksuit / jogging bottoms, T-shirts, swimwear 
and appropriate footwear with non-marking soles.  Pupils are not permitted to wear any part of their school 
uniform to their P.E. lessons and leggings other than specialist sportswear are not allowed.  
 
Please note that outdoor sports boots with metal studs are not permitted on our pitches as they damage the 
3G surface. 
 

tŀǊŜƴǘǎ κ ŎŀǊŜǊǎ ŀƴŘ ǇǳǇƛƭǎ Ƴǳǎǘ ŀƭǎƻ ōŜ ŀǿŀǊŜ ǘƘŀǘ ƛƴ ƭƛƴŜ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ŘŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘΩǎ IŜŀƭǘƘ ŀƴŘ {ŀŦŜǘȅ ǇƻƭƛŎȅ ŀƭƭ 
items of jewellery should be removed including body piercings.  If the body piercing cannot be removed it 
must be covered with a plaster. 
 

Footwear and Clothing Grants  

Grants for footwear and clothing for youngsters are available to parents receiving: 
 

¶ Child Tax Credit, but not working tax credit, with an annual income of less than £15,910 

¶ Child Tax Credit with Working Tax Credit with an income below £6420 (free meals only) 
 

¶ Income Support 

¶ Jobseekers Allowance [income-based] 

¶ Support under Part V1 of the Immigration & Asylum Act 1999 

¶ Income related element of Employment and Support Allowance 
 

Information on free school meals and clothing grants is available on the www.edinburgh.gov.uk 

website. Applications for free school meals and clothing grants can be made by contacting Grants, 

Awards and Placements, Business Centre 1:1 Waverley Court, 4 East Market Street, Edinburgh, 

EH8 8BG. 

 



 

 

School Meals  

Our school diner and café menus offer healthy and tasty meal and snack options while reflecting the Scottish 
DƻǾŜǊƴƳŜƴǘΩǎ ŦƻƻŘ ŀƴŘ drink legislation for school lunches. Special diets and allergies are usually 
accommodated subject to consultation with parent / carer and catering services. 
 
The school operates a cashless catering system using biometric technology allowing pupils to access their 

account using a fingerprint or PIN code to which they can add money and use to purchase meals.     Meal 
prices are reviewed annually. Please contact the School to be advised of the current price. 
 
Pupils who wish to bring packed lunches are also accommodated and seating is available both inside and 
outside the school building. 
 
Further information can be obtained from the school office. 
 
In the event that a youngster forgets to bring money for lunch, we are able to help and certainly no child 
need Ǝƻ ƘǳƴƎǊȅ ŘǳǊƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ŘŀȅΦ !ǎǎƛǎǘŀƴŎŜ ƛǎ ŀǾŀƛƭŀōƭŜ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ƻŦŦƛŎŜ ƻǊ Ǿƛŀ ǘƘŜ ǇǳǇƛƭΩǎ IƻǳǎŜ 
Team. 
 
 

Free School Meals  

Some families may be eligible for free school meals.   Application forms are available from the school office. 
The forms have to be completed by the parent along with supporting documentation as detailed on the 
application form.   Please note that a new application is required for every school session.   Please be assured 
that the provision of free school meals is discreet and confidential.  We would urge anyone who things they 
may be eligible to apply.  
 
 

Financial Assistance 
 
Portobello High School operates an Inclusion Fund which aims to ensure that opportunities such as extra-
curricular activities, trips and excursions are available to all young people. We are able to provide funding in 
whole or in part or to offer an extended payment period where a cost is incurred. All enquires are handled 
in the strictest confidence ς ǇƭŜŀǎŜ ŀǇǇǊƻŀŎƘ ǘƘŜ tǳǇƛƭ {ǳǇǇƻǊǘ [ŜŀŘŜǊ ƻǊ 5I¢ ŀǘǘŀŎƘŜŘ ǘƻ ȅƻǳǊ ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ IƻǳǎŜ 
in the first instance.  

 

Travel to and from School  

hǳǊ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΩǎ ǊŜǇǳǘŀǘƛƻƴ ƛǎ ƛƳǇƻǊǘŀƴǘ ǘƻ ǳǎ ŀƴŘ ǿŜ have a great deal to be proud of. All young people are 
expected to maintain high standards of behaviour on the way to and from school whether travelling on foot, 
or by bike, bus or car and to respect neighbours and the wider community by: 

¶ Keeping unnecessary noise to a minimum. 

¶ Using litter bins.  

¶ Sticking to pavements, footpaths etc. and leaving room for others to pass.  
Instances of unruly behaviour on the way to and from school may be dealt with by the Police.  
 
To help keep all members of our school community safe, please ensure take particular care when dropping 
off and picking up your child(ren) by car. Milton Road is particularly busy, so it is advisable to arrange a 
meeting point at a safe distance. Please note that we do not have pick up / drop off point in the school car 
park for safety reasons as such arrangements encourage children to enter the car park area and increase the 
risk of an accident. No parking is available for S6 students. 
 
Visitor parking is available in the school car park for parents and carers visiting the school during the day and 
ŘƛǎŀōƭŜŘ ǇŀǊƪƛƴƎ ǎǇŀŎŜǎ ŀǊŜ ŎƭŜŀǊƭȅ ǎƛƎƴŜŘΦ hƴ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ŜǾŜƴǘǎ ǎǳŎƘ ŀǎ ŎƻƴŎŜǊǘǎ ŀƴŘ tŀǊŜƴǘǎΩ 9ǾŜƴƛƴƎǎΣ ǇŀǊƪƛƴƎ 



 

 

can be very limited as our sports facilities are in constant use. Please plan in advance and refrain from using 
disabled parking spaces unless you hold a blue badge as these spaces are in use outwith as well as during 
school hours.  
 

General Supervision 

Supervision before school starts is limited so a high standard of behaviour is expected.  Similarly at breaks 
and lunchtimes, pupils are welcome to stay in school but must behave in an appropriate manner for the 
safety of all.  Staff operate a duty rota at break and lunchtime and prefects assist supervision. We are lucky 
to have a range of attractive social spaces in and out of the school building and we must look after them. 
Young people behaving inappropriately at social times may be restricted to a smaller area for closer 
supervision. 

 
School Security   

The safety and security of pupils and staff when attending or working in school is very important to us. Our 
new building operates a door entry system during class time and visitors must sign in at the school office 

which is accessed off Milton Road. We use a number of security measures including signing in at reception, 
badges and escorts (where appropriate) while visitors are within the school building. School staff then 
can make the necessary arrangements for the visit. The Pupil Entrance off Park Avenue operates restricted 
hours and all visitors should use the main entrance.  
 
 

Security of Personal Items including Mobile Phones 

In Portobello High School, many learners have been issued with a school iPad, subject to the conditions 
set out in the Home School Agreement. Over and above this, many, if not most, of our young people 
have access to a mobile phone. We recognise that mobile phones and other similar devices are a part of 

modern life and can contribute to personal security.  In school as in the wider world, there is an etiquette 
for the use of mobile phones and other such devices in places where groups of people are gathered 
together for a single purpose, whether it be in the cinema or a public meeting. The school therefore 
accepts that pupils will bring them into as school but their use should be restricted to break and 
lunchtimes.  Under no circumstances should they be used during class unless directed by the class teacher 
to support learning.  Unauthorised use in class disrupts learning.   
 
Similarly the use of a mobile phone to take photographs or videos is forbidden in school.  As well as being 
disruptive, taking of photographs and videos may be an invasion of privacy and could constitute a criminal 
offence.  In such circumstances a teacher will confiscate the device and keep it securely and it will not be 
returned until the end of the school day.  Mobile devices can be quite valuable and are brought into school 
ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ȅƻǳƴƎ ǇŜǊǎƻƴΩǎ ƻǿƴ ǊƛǎƪΦ ¢ƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ƛǎ ƴƻǘ ǊŜǎǇƻƴǎƛōƭŜ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ Ŏƻǎǘǎ ƻŦ ŘŀƳŀƎŜŘΣ ƭƻǎǘ ƻǊ ǎǘƻƭŜƴ 
phones.  
 
We ask parents and carers to support the school by not texting or phoning pupils during lesson times. 
Parents can get in touch with their children in an emergency by telephoning the school.  
 
Young people are discouraged from carrying to school large sums of money and / or other expensive items 
(including expensive clothing).  The school is not responsible for the loss or damage of personal items and 
neither the school nor the Authority carries insurance to cover any loss or damage.  Pupils who bring personal 
items of a valuable nature to school do so entirely at their own risk. 

 
 
 
 
 



 

 

Equality 

The Council has published an 9ǉǳŀƭƛǘȅ {ŎƘŜƳŜΣ ǿƘƛŎƘ Ŏŀƴ ōŜ ǾƛŜǿŜŘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭΩǎ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ƻǳǘƭƛƴŜǎ 
the duties which the Council is required to undertake to tackle discrimination, prevent harassment and 
ensure our work promotes equality. The Council is committed to eliminating discrimination on the grounds 
of race, gender, disability, sexual orientation, religion /  belief, age, marriage or civil partnership, transgender 
status or pregnancy / maternity.  Equality and inclusion are very important to us at Portobello High School 
and we will do everything possible to promote these values in school and have a zero tolerance to bullying 
behaviour.  Please be aware that we may be obliged to involve the police in certain circumstances. 
 

English as an Additional Language 

The Children & Families Department provides a support service of teachers of English as an Additional 
Language.  The teachers visit schools to work with those bilingual pupils who require assistance in developing 
English language skills. 

 
Health and Safety 

Within the general policy laid down by The City of Edinburgh Council, the Children & Families Department 
has prepared and has continuing development of, safety policy statements for all areas of its responsibility 
in accordance with the Health and Safety at Work Act 1974.  School staff are fully instructed in their 
responsibilities in this respect, and safety regulations apply to all aspects of school life, both on and off the 
premises. It is expected that pupils will behave responsibly and comply with all safety requirements. The 
support of parents/carers in promoting good practice in health and safety matters is of great importance to 
the school.  If a young person fails to follow instructions to do with health and safety e.g. in the CDT workshop 
or a Science lab this may affect their participation in the subject. 
 

School Health Service 

A team of specialist Health Service and Children and Families Department staff work together to provide a 
ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘƻǳǘ ȅƻǳǊ ȅƻǳƴƎǎǘŜǊΩǎ ȅŜŀǊǎ ŀǘ ǇǊƛƳŀǊȅ ŀƴŘ ǎŜŎƻƴŘŀǊȅ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΦ ! ǇƭŀƴƴŜŘ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳƳŜ ƛǎ Ǉǳǘ 
into place to make sure that they benefit as much as possible from all that school has to offer, and to help 
prepare for life after leaving school. The School Health Service is part of the Community Child Health Service 
and has direct links with those who carry out health checks on children before they start school.  
 

Many different services are provided. The staff involved make every effort to work closely with parents 
/carers and with others who are caring for your youngster, both at school and in other branches of the Health 
Service. Some of the services, e.g. testing for vision, hearing or speech, are provided to all children on a 
routine basis to discover which children may need further tests.  Parents / carers are not necessarily notified 
at the time of these screening tests.  Any parent / carer who does not want a youngster to be included should 
ƴƻǘƛŦȅ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ōŜƎƛƴƴƛƴƎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǎŜǎǎƛƻƴΦ LŦ ǘǊŜŀǘƳŜƴǘ ƛǎ ǘƘƻǳƎƘǘ ǘƻ ōŜ ǊŜǉǳƛǊŜŘ ǘƘŜ ȅƻǳƴƎǎǘŜǊΩǎ 
parents/carers will be informed and consent requested. The issue of maintaining confidentiality is taken 
seriously by the School Health Team at all times. 
 

Some of the staff concerned and the parts they play are as follows: 
 

¶ School Nurses are involved with health promotion and education, prevention of ill health, 
immunisation, health surveillance and screening.   

¶ The School Nurse may be helped by a Health Assistant.  The School Nurse acts as an important link 
between home and school. She visits the school and liaises with the teachers to find out whether any 
pupil has a health need that requires to be addressed. The School Nurse can link with other members 
ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƘŜŀƭǘƘ ǘŜŀƳΣ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ ƻǊ ƛƴ ƘƻǎǇƛǘŀƭΣ ŎƻƴŎŜǊƴŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ȅƻǳƴƎǎǘŜǊΩǎ ƘŜŀƭǘƘΦ  

 

The School Doctor is made aware of any possible problems and parents / carers and the family doctor are 
informed if any further action is considered necessary. 
 

http://www.hse.gov.uk/legislation/hswa.pdf


 

 

The School Nurse will be pleased to see a Parent / Carer and their youngster at a mutually convenient time if 
there are concerns about health or general progress at school. 
 

With your consent, the School Health Service Staff also carry out immunisations to protect against various 
diseases. 
 

The Speech and Language Therapist can provide assessment and, if necessary, treatment if a Parent / Carer, 
a teacher or the School Doctor feels that a youngster may have a speech or language problem. 
 
 

Any enquiries concerning the provision of dental services should be made to:  

The Director of the Community Dental Service 
16 Duncan Street 

Edinburgh 
EH9 1SR 

Tel. No. 0131 - 667 7114 
 
We hope that the School Health Service ŎŀƴΣ ǘƻƎŜǘƘŜǊ ǿƛǘƘ ȅƻǳǊǎŜƭǾŜǎΣ ŎƻƴǘǊƛōǳǘŜ ǘƻ ȅƻǳǊ ȅƻǳƴƎǎǘŜǊΩǎ ƻǾŜǊŀƭƭ 
well-being and development. Please do not hesitate to arrange through the Head Teacher to see the School 
Doctor or School Nurse should you require any further information. 
 

Medical Care and the Administration of Medicines 
 
Parents who wish the school to administer medication (prescribed or non-prescribed) should contact 
the School Support Assistant (Welfare) to discuss details and complete necessary paperwork. It should 
be noted that, in the case of prescribed medicine, the medication must be supplied in the dispensing 
ŎƻƴǘŀƛƴŜǊ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ƻǊƛƎƛƴŀƭ ǇƘŀǊƳŀŎȅ ƭŀōŜƭ ŀǘǘŀŎƘŜŘ ǎǘŀǘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ǇǳǇƛƭΩǎ ƴŀƳŜΣ ŘŀǘŜ ƻŦ ōƛǊǘƘΣ ƴŀƳŜ ƻŦ 
ƳŜŘƛŎŀǘƛƻƴΣ ǘƛƳŜκŦǊŜǉǳŜƴŎȅ ŀƴŘ ǊƻǳǘŜ ƻŦ ŀŘƳƛƴƛǎǘǊŀǘƛƻƴΦ ¢ƘŜ ǎǘŀǘŜƳŜƴǘ Ψ!ǎ 5ƛǊŜŎǘŜŘΩ ƛǎ ƴƻǘ 
acceptable. Medication that is not supplied to school in the dispensing container with the original 
dispensing label will not be accepted. 
 
Illness in School / Accidents 

Pupils who feel unwell or who have an accident must report to the school office. If the condition is thought 
to require medical attention, parents / carers will be contacted. No pupils will be sent home or for further 
medical treatment without parents / carers having been notified, unless in emergency circumstances.   
If a parent / carer cannot be reached the person designated or the emergency contact will be contacted. 
 
Parents and carers are asked to notify the school of any special medical conditions or requirements, 
particularly those which occur during the school year, as a Health Care Plan may need to be completed.  
Please note school staff cannot administer medicines unless by prior arrangement.  If your youngster is likely 
to require medication of any sort or has any other medical requirements, please contact the school so that 
the proper arrangements can be put into place. 
 

Complaints, Comments and Suggestions Procedure 
 
We all hope that you will be completely satisfied with your youngster's education and we encourage feedback 
on our services from parents and pupils. We are interested in feedback of all kinds, whether it be 
compliments, suggestions or complaints.  If you wish to register a comment of any type about the school you 
can do this by writing, e-mailing, telephoning or making an appointment to see a member of staff.  
 
If, in particular, you have a complaint about the school, please let us know.  It is better that issues are shared 
openly and resolved fairly, rather than being allowed to damage the relationship between the family and 



 

 

the school. There will be no negative consequences arising from making a complaint and we will deal with 
the issue sensitively and in confidence.  
 
There are some things which you should take note of in relation to making a complaint:  
 

¶ Please direct any complaints initially to the Head Teacher. This makes sure that the school 
knows what is going on and has an opportunity to respond and resolve the issue. 

¶ We will try to respond as quickly as possible, but often issues are complex and we need 
time to investigate.  

¶ If you remain dissatisfied with the service or with our response then you will have the 
right to take the investigation further and contact ς 

¶ Advice and Conciliation - [0131 469 3233] or Email cf.complaints@edinburgh.gov.uk 

¶ If you remain dissatisfied after the further investigation and reply you can take the matter 
up with the Scottish Public Services Ombudsman. 

  

mailto:cf.complaints@edinburgh.gov.uk


 

 

 

 

 

 

Section Two 

Parental Involvement in the School 
 

Parental ƛƴǾƻƭǾŜƳŜƴǘ ƛǎ ŎǊǳŎƛŀƭ ǘƻ ȅƻǳƴƎ ǇŜƻǇƭŜΩǎ progress.  This section contains information about how 
parents can be involved in supporting learning at home as part of a home ς school partnership.  We 
communicate with home via email, letter, phone, text messages, school website, Twitter and as mentioned 
in the earlier case of school closures via Radio Forth and other social media. 
 

Parents Welcome 

We welcome parental involvement and research has shown that when parents are involved young people do 
better in school. 
 

Parents and carers are encouraged to attend ParentsΩ Consultations, Information Evenings, School Concerts 
and Shows. Parents / carers have more recently been encouraged to volunteer to assist in school activities, 
widening the scope of parental involvement in the life of the school.  

 

Parental Consultation  

We offer opportunities for you to discuss your young person's progress with teachers through arranged 
meetings.  You will be advised when these meetings take place. Over and above these set meetings, parents 
are welcome to contact the school at any time to ask for information or for an interview. 
 
 

Promoting Positive Behaviour 

We wish to encourage a partnership with parents and carers to ensure the best possible standards of 
behaviour.  
 
Portobello High School promotes a school ethos that is purposeful, has high standards and expectations and 
is built on good relationships. By working with young people and parents together we aim to create a safe, 
well organised environment, where young people engage and meet their full potential in positive learning 
environments. 
 
The promotion of positive behaviour is enhanced through the climate of the classroom, good, respectful 
relationships, effective classroom management and high quality learning and teaching. Learners should have 
a clear understanding of what is expected of them in terms of both behaviour and learning.  
 
The Promoting Positive Behaviour Procedures are fair and meaningful. They will be followed in a consistent 
manner across the school. However, there is sufficient flexibility in the application of procedures to allow 
differing circumstances to be taken into account in individual cases. 
 



 

 

Vision and Values 

 
Our vision is of a school at the heart of its community, where individuals are known and supported to develop 
the skills and attributes they need to build a successful future for themselves and others.  We are one team 
ς TeamPorty ς and we see no limits to what we can achieve together. 
 
Our school community is made up of pupils, staff and families. Together, we have agreed these values and 
aims, which apply to us all. 

Respect 

¶ We encourage individual responsibility and promote respect for self, others and our environment  

¶ We demonstrate fairness and compassion in relationships  

¶ Everyone has a voice - we will create regular opportunities for feedback and discussion of our work 

Confidence 

¶ We promote well-being, resilience, aspiration and hope for the future   

¶ We inspire confidence by acting with honesty and integrity  

¶ We foster a sense of belonging and pride and encourage participation 

Learning 

¶ We offer well-planned, diverse learning experiences which are enjoyable and challenging for all 

¶ We inspire curiosity, creativity and self-reliance  

¶ We harness technology to develop lifelong learners who are motivated and adaptable 

Opportunity 

¶ We maximise opportunities for individual and collective achievement  

¶ We support and encourage all members of our community to be ambitious and achieve their 
potential 

¶ We recognise and celebrate achievement 

Community 

¶ We strive to ensure everyone feels included and safe, has fun and does well 

¶ We work together for the common good 

¶ We celebrate diversity and create a welcoming, caring environment where individuals are known, 
valued and nurtured 

 

Anti-Bullying Policy 

All young people at Portobello High School should be protected from all forms of bullying behaviour, including 
prejudice-based bullying behaviour and cyber-bullying. We also aim to prevent such behaviours and attitudes 
from developing in our young people. We welcome diversity and aim to create an ethos and community 
where every person feels safe, cared for and valued. We believe in providing equal opportunities for all our 
young people and the staff who support them. 
 
Good emotional health and wellbeing of young people, as outlined in the GIRFEC (Getting It Right For Every 
Child) eight indicators of wellbeing, ensures that they have the best start in life and are ready to become 
successful learners, confident individuals, effective contributors and responsible citizens.   The eight 
indicators relate to young people being safe, happy, active, nurtured, achieving, respected and included. 
 
The full policy can be accessed on our website. 



 

 

 

Parent Council 
 

Parent Councils are the formal representative body for Parents / Carers with youngsters attending school. 
Parents are warmly encouraged to be active participants in the life of the school and express their views on 
school education generally and work in partnership with the school.  All parents / carers are automatically 
members of the Parent Forum at their youngsterΩǎ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΦ  
 

 
As a member of the Parent Forum all parents can expect to: 

¶ Receive information about the school and its activities 

¶ Hear about what partnership with parents means in our school 

¶ Be invited to be involved 

¶ Identify issues you want the Parent Council, to consider with the school 

¶ Be asked your opinion by the Parent Council on issues relating to the school and the education 
it provides 

 

¶ Work in partnership with staff; and enjoy taking part in the life of the school in whatever way 
possible 

 

Parents / Carers are encouraged to volunteer or put themselves forward to be members of the Parent Council 
if they wish.  Parent Council Meetings are advertised in the School Calendar and all Parents / Carers are 
welcome to attend. 
 
The main aims of the Parent Council are: 

¶ To support the school in its work with pupils 

¶ To represent the views of parents  

¶ To promote contact between the school, parents, pupils, providers of nursery education and 
the community 

 

¶ To report to the Parent Forum 

¶ To be involved in the appointment of senior promoted staff. 

¶ To raise funds for the school for the benefit of pupils  
 

The Chair of the Parent Council for Portobello High School is Michael McTernan who can be 
contacted on phscouncil2016@gmail.com 
 
¢ƘŜ ŀŎǘƛǾƛǘƛŜǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ tŀǊŜƴǘ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭ ŀǘ tƻǊǘƻōŜƭƭƻ IƛƎƘ {ŎƘƻƻƭ Ŏŀƴ ōŜ ŦƻƭƭƻǿŜŘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΩǎ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜΥ 
http://portobellohighschool.org.uk  
 

CƻǊ ƳƻǊŜ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ƻƴ ǇŀǊŜƴǘŀƭ ƛƴǾƻƭǾŜƳŜƴǘ ƻǊ ǘƻ ŦƛƴŘ ƻǳǘ ŀōƻǳǘ ǇŀǊŜƴǘǎ ŀǎ ǇŀǊǘƴŜǊǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜƛǊ ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ 
learning, please contact the school or visit the Parentzone website at www.parentzonescotland.gov.uk 
 

The National Parent Forum of Scotland has been set up to give Parent Councils and parents an opportunity 
to discuss and raise educational issues of mutual interest or concerns at a national level. 
 
Their website contains a wealth of information to help parent / carers find out about various aspects of 
Scottish Government policy and national approaches and can be accessed at : www.npfs.org.uk 
 
 

mailto:phscouncil2016@gmail.com
http://portobellohighschool.org.uk/
http://www.parentzonescotland.gov.uk/
http://www.npfs.org.uk/


 

 

Pupil Leadership 
 
There are many opportunities for young people to develop leadership skills. 
 

 Pupil Council 

 The school Pupil Council has representatives from S1 ς S6.  They meet on a regular basis to discuss a range 
of issues.  They also seek the views of learners and meet with staff to discuss the day-to-day running of the 
school.  Pupil Council members also speak at House Assemblies and represent the school in a variety of 
ways. 

 

 Senior Leadership Team and S6 Pupils  

 The Senior Leadership Team has a close relationship with our S6 learners.  We aim to develop leadership 
skills in our young people by offering opportunities to support functions and events such as Fashion Shows, 
School Quizzes, Sports Days and Charity collections.  

 

 Our S6 Leadership Team comprises of a Head Boy and Girl and four Depute Heads. Together they lead the 
S6 peer group supporting a range of Working Groups such as the Prom and Year Book committees. They 
are also responsible for representing the school at a variety of functions such as Parents Nights, Parent 
/ƻǳƴŎƛƭ ŜǾŜƴƛƴƎǎΣ [ƻŎŀƭ .ǳǊƴǎΩ bƛƎƘǘǎ ŀƴŘ /ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ ŦǳƴŎǘƛƻƴǎΦ  [ŜŀŘŜǊǎƘƛǇ ƻǇǇƻǊǘǳƴƛǘƛŜǎ ŀǊŜ ŀƭǎƻ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜŘ 
through House Captains who hold responsibility for organising and ensuring prefect duties are undertaken. 

 

 Mentors in Violence Prevention (MVP) 

 Portobello High School was one of the first schools in Scotland to get involved in this innovative programme. 
The programme began in US and has been a powerful tool in challenging issues relating to violence, sexist 
behaviour and bullying. One aspect of the programme is to harness the influence of peers (the Mentors!) 
ƻƴ ȅƻǳƴƎŜǊ ǇǳǇƛƭǎΦ !ƴƻǘƘŜǊ ƛǎ ǘƻ ƭƻƻƪ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ΨōȅǎǘŀƴŘŜǊ ŀǇǇǊƻŀŎƘΩ ǿƘƛŎƘ ŜȄŀƳƛƴŜǎ Ƙƻǿ ȅƻǳƴƎ ǇŜƻǇƭŜ Ŏŀƴ 
influence events or situations without putting themselves at risk. 

 The Scottish Government is involved in adapting the programme to Scottish needs. Teaching staff and 
Community staff have been trained as have senior pupils. Training for senior pupils involves a residential as 
well as lunchtime and after school sessions. 

 ¢ƘŜǊŜ ƛǎ ŀ ΨǇƭŀȅōƻƻƪΩ ǿƘƛŎƘ Ŏƻƴǘŀƛƴǎ ŀ ǊŀƴƎŜ ƻŦ ǎŎŜƴŀǊƛƻǎΦ ! ǘȅǇƛŎŀƭ a±t ǎŜǎǎƛƻƴ ƛǎ ŘŜƭƛǾŜǊŜŘ ōȅ ǎŜƴƛƻǊ ǇǳǇƛƭǎΣ 
(supported by staff), to pupils in S1. S1 classes are usually divided into male and female groups. A scenario 
is described then followed by a discussion of options and strategies. 

  

  



 

 

Section Three 

School Curriculum 
 
This section describes how the curriculum is planned and delivered in our school including the range of 
subjects and subject areas your youngster will be studying.  It also includes information on how pupils 
develop skills for learning, life and work, including literacy, numeracy and health and wellbeing both in and 
out of the classroom.   
 
Details of how parents will be informed about sensitive aspects of learning e.g. relationships, sexual health 
and drugs awareness are included, as well as information about Time for Reflection (Religious Observance) 
and arrangements for parents who wish to exercise their right to withdraw their youngster from these 
opportunities. 
 
In Portobello High School we will be reviewing our curriculum at all stages during session 2016 / 2017.  This 
will involve consultation with all Pupils, Parents / Carers and Staff and will take into account guidance and 
lessons learned from the initial implementation period. 
 

Curriculum for Excellence  

ά.ǊƛƴƎƛƴƎ ƭŜŀǊƴƛƴƎ ǘƻ ƭƛŦŜ ŀƴŘ ƭƛŦŜ ǘƻ ƭŜŀǊƴƛƴƎέ 
 

Curriculum for Excellence has now been introduced across Scotland for all 3 -18 year olds wherever they 
learn.  It aims to raise standards, to prepare our youngsters for the future and to equip them for the jobs of 
tomorrow in a fast changing world. Curriculum for Excellence was fully implemented in 2015 / 2016.    
 

The purpose of the curriculum is to develop the four capacities in our youngsters helping them to become 
successful learners, confident individuals, responsible citizens and effective contributors.  The curriculum 
allows the development of the knowledge, skills and attributes they will need to be successful in school and 
beyond. 
 

The first three years of secondary education completes the Broad General Education (BGE), building on prior 
learning, from the early years in nursery to the end of primary 7.  The Senior Phase of the curriculum (S4 - 
S6) is the culmination of the learning that began in the Broad General Education.  It is the stage in which 
pupils prepare for and are presented for SQA National Qualifications. 
 

The curriculum in Portobello High School has been constructed to provide each pupil with a broad 
educational experience appropriate to their needs, abilities, interests and aspirations.  
 

¢ƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΩǎ ǇƻƭƛŎȅ ŘƻŎǳƳŜƴǘ Ψ/ǳǊǊƛculum for 
9ȄŎŜƭƭŜƴŎŜ wŀǘƛƻƴŀƭŜΩ ƛǎ ŀǾŀƛƭŀōƭŜ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΩǎ 
website. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

First and Second Year 
The learning is delivered through the eight curriculum areas:  

¶ Expressive arts  (Art & Design, Drama and Music) 

¶ Health and well-being (Home Economics, Physical Education, Social Education) 

¶ Languages (English, French) 

¶ Mathematics  

¶ Religious and Moral Education  

¶ Sciences  

¶ Social studies (History, Geography, Modern Studies) 

¶ Technologies (Computing Studies, Craft, Design & Technology) 

On entry into first year all pupils follow a common course, working mainly in mixed ability classes. Setting in 
English and Maths is introduced in S1 and this is extended to include French in S2. 

 
Developing and reinforcing literacy and numeracy skills is the responsibility of all teachers across all areas of 
the curriculum.  Some aspects of health and wellbeing are also the responsibility of all members of staff, 
working together to support the learning and development of our pupils. 

 
Opportunities for interdisciplinary learning are planned throughout the S1 and S2 curriculum, allowing pupils 
to see the connections between learning in different curriculum areas and providing deep learning 
experiences. Some interdisciplinary projects involve all curriculum areas e.g. the Scotland and its People S1 
project, while some involve a smaller grouping of curriculum areas e.g. the Tortilla Challenge project with S2. 

 
The learning in all curriculum areas in S1 and S2 provides opportunities for personalisation and choice on the 
part of the learner where they can choose a particular area of interest e.g. as part of a project.  In addition 
to this, S2 pupils will choose to follow two Enrichment courses, each of which will last for half of the session.  
Choices on offer this session include Events Management, Performance, John Muir Award and Media Studies. 

 
Opportunities to participate in the wider life of the school are offered to pupils at all stages in the school, 
such as participation in musical events, sports, the Pupil Council and competitions. 

 
Towards the end of second year, pupils and their parents/carers are invited to meet staff to review their 
learning and plan the transition into S3.  Greater personalisation and choice is a feature with pupils choosing 
subjects based on their interests and career aspirations, whilst maintaining breadth across all curriculum 
areas. 

 

Third Year 

The completion of the Broad General Education (BGE) takes place in S3, as well as beginning preparation for 
the new National Qualifications: National 3, National 4 and National 5.  
 
Pupils entering S3 will normally choose eight subjects.  All pupils study English, Mathematics, Modern 
Language (French/Spanish), a Science subject (Biology/Chemistry/Physics), and a Social Subject 
(Geography/History/Modern Studies). The remaining three subjects are chosen from across the curriculum 
areas to ensure that the broad general education continues. 
 
Time is built into the curriculum to allow for the continuation of interdisciplinary learning and for the delivery 
of the curriculum through creative and engaging learning approaches.   
 



 

 

As part of the core curriculum in S3 all pupils study Religious and Moral Education, Personal and Social 
Education and Physical Education.   
 

Fourth Year 

S4 is the first year of the Senior Phase of Curriculum for Excellence throughout which pupils will be preparing 
for presentation in National Qualifications.  Pupils will be presented at either National 5, National 4 or 
National 3 level in up to eight subjects.  This allows the breadth of the curriculum to be maintained, as well 
as providing opportunities for personalisation and choice to suit interests and career aspirations.  Further 
information about the new qualifications can be found by following the link: 
 
http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk/parentzone OR 
http://www.npfs.org.uk  
 
A Work Experience Programme, incorporating a one-week work experience placement, is a feature of the 
S4 curriculum and contributes to the development of skills for work.  Further opportunities to develop skills 
for learning, life and work are incorporated into subject delivery as well as the wider life of the school.  
LƴǘŜǊŘƛǎŎƛǇƭƛƴŀǊȅ ƭŜŀǊƴƛƴƎ ŎƻƴǘƛƴǳŜǎ ǘƻ ōŜ ǇŀǊǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŎǳǊǊƛŎǳƭǳƳ ŀƭƭƻǿƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ ƭŜŀǊƴƛƴƎ ǘƻ ōŜ ΨƭƛƴƪŜŘ ǳǇΩ 
across subjects. 
 
Pupils in S4 will also study Religious and Moral Education, Personal and Social Education and Physical 
Education as part of the core curriculum.   
 
In some cases it is more appropriate for pupils to study fewer than eight subjects and we are developing 
programmes of study for these pupils to ease the transition from school into work.  This involves working in 
partnership with, for example, Further Education Colleges and employers. 
 

Fifth and Sixth Year 

For pupils who return to school for S5 and S6 there is a wide curricular choice, broadened by the opportunity 
to take courses in partnership with Further and Higher Education establishments. Pupils will be able to choose 
from a variety of courses at different levels according to their abilities and prior performance in National 
Qualifications.  Pupils entering S5 are expected to study five subjects which should provide a progression 
from the course of study in S4.  The courses offered may lead to more advanced levels of study or to a 
broadening of experiences.   
 
Skills for Work courses, such as Creative Industries, Retail, Digital Media Editing, Hospitality Practical Cookery, 
Cake Craft, Games Design and Child Studies are on offer to increase the choice of more vocational 
programmes of study. Opportunities are being developed to allow pupils to gain work experience or 
internships, in partnership with local employers, for one or two afternoons per week as part of their 
curriculum. The school also offers Volunteering as a course option in partnership with Edinburgh 
Volunteering Centre. 
 
!ƴ Ψ!ŎŀŘŜƳȅΩ ƳƻŘŜƭ Ƙŀǎ been developed with Edinburgh College and Queen Margaret University in Health 
and Social Care, Creative Industries and Engineering, providing flexible pathways for our pupils into HND and 
Degree courses beyond school. 
 
Sixth year pupils choose a minimum of four options and are encouraged to participate in other experiences, 
both curricular and through the wider life of the school, to develop skills for learning, life and work. Some 
pupils may extend and deepen their studies by taking subjects at Advanced Higher level which the school 
offers in a wide range of subjects. 
 
Personal and Social Development of the individual remains a priority within the school  and a programme of 
Personal and Social Education is compulsory for both year groups.  All pupils must include one period per 

http://www.educationscotland.gov.uk/parentzone
http://www.npfs.org.uk/


 

 

week of a subject from a range of Skills Development/Wider Achievement options.  Options include Art and 
Design, Physical Education, Music, Philosophy, Mandarin, Fashion and Textiles, Food Technology, Debating, 
School Service, Mentors in Violence Prevention and Re:Portobello (school magazine). 
 
Please contact the Head Teacher if you would like any further information about the curriculum within our 
school.    

 
Assessment, Target Setting and Reporting  
!ǎǎŜǎǎƳŜƴǘ ƛǎ ŀƴ ƛƴǘŜƎǊŀƭ ǇŀǊǘ ƻŦ ƭŜŀǊƴƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ǘŜŀŎƘƛƴƎΣ ƘŜƭǇƛƴƎ ǘƻ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜ ŀ ǇƛŎǘǳǊŜ ƻŦ ŀ ȅƻǳƴƎ ǇŜǊǎƻƴΩǎ 
progress and achievements and to identify and plan next steps in learning. As pupils progress through school, 
teachers use a range of assessment strategies.  Pupils are also involved in assessing their own progress and 
developing their next steps.  A range of assessment strategies will be used that will allow our pupils to 
demonǎǘǊŀǘŜ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǇǊƻƎǊŜǎǎ ōȅ ǘƘŜ ǳǎŜ ƻŦ ΨƳŀƪŜΣ ǎŀȅΣ Řƻ ǿǊƛǘŜΩ ƻǇǇƻǊǘǳƴƛǘƛŜǎΦ 
 

Assessment in the first three years of secondary school, the Broad General Education, will be based on 
progress through the Experiences and Outcomes in Curriculum for Excellence.  This will include Experiences 
and Outcomes up to and including fourth level. 
 

Reporting, our main formal communication with parents / carers, has two main purposes: it provides clear, 
ǇƻǎƛǘƛǾŜ ŀƴŘ ŎƻƴǎǘǊǳŎǘƛǾŜ ŦŜŜŘōŀŎƪ ŀōƻǳǘ ǘƘŜ ƭŜŀǊƴŜǊΩǎ ǇǊƻƎǊŜǎǎ ŀƴŘ ƘŜƭǇs to support them in their steps in 
learning.  The schedule for reporting throughout the session ensures that parents /carers are kept aware of 
progress on a regular basis.  Dates of distribution of reports can be found on our school calendar.   
 
The Parent Consultation Meetings which are held once each session are also an opportunity for the sharing 
ƻŦ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴΣ ōǳǘ ƛŦ ŀ ǇŀǊŜƴǘ ǿƛǎƘŜǎ ǘƻ Ŏƻƴǎǳƭǘ ǎǘŀŦŦ ŀōƻǳǘ ŀ ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ǇǊƻƎǊŜǎǎΣ ōŜƘŀǾƛƻǳǊΣ ŀǘǘƛǘǳŘŜ ƻǊ ŀƴȅǘƘƛƴƎ 
of concern, they are most welcome to contact the school at any time.  
 
! Ψ¢ŀǊƎŜǘ {ŜǘǘƛƴƎ wŜǇƻǊǘΩ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ƛǎǎǳŜŘ ŀǘ ŀ ǊŜƭŀǘƛǾŜƭȅ ŜŀǊƭȅ ǎǘŀƎŜ ƛƴ ŜŀŎƘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǎǘŀƎŜǎ {м ǘƻ {о ǿƘƛŎƘ ǿƛƭƭ ƎƛǾŜ 
an indication of how our pupils are progressing in terms of effort and attitude towards homework, as well as 
proviŘƛƴƎ ǇŀǊŜƴǘǎκŎŀǊŜǊǎ ǿƛǘƘ ǘŀǊƎŜǘǎ ŦƻǊ ƭŜŀǊƴƛƴƎ ŀǎ ŀƎǊŜŜŘ ōȅ ǘƘŜ ǘŜŀŎƘŜǊ ŀƴŘ ǇǳǇƛƭΦ  ! ΨCǳƭƭ wŜǇƻǊǘΩ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ 
produced at a later stage in the school session of each year which will report on progress through the levels.  
Further information will be provided with the report to help parents to understand the terminology used.   
 

At the end of S3 our pupils will produce an S3 Profile which will record their positive achievements across all 
areas of the curriculum, as well as wider achievements and aspirations for the future, as they move from the 
Broad General Education into the Senior Phase. 
 

The assessment of pupils being presented for National Qualifications is determined by the needs of SQA 
examination procedures.  
 
Target Setting has been introduced for pupils in S4 to S6 which allows discussion to take place between class 
teachers and individual learners, resulting in agreed targets being set and advice given on how learners can 
work towards achieving these. Parents / Carers are encouraged to be active partners in this process and will 
receive regular information about the agreed targets.  Staff regularly review this information to track the 
progress of pupils and apply interventions as required. 
 
For each of the stages S4-S6, reporting to parents will includŜ ōƻǘƘ ŀ Ψ¢ǊŀŎƪƛƴƎ wŜǇƻǊǘΩ ŀƴŘ ŀ ΨCǳƭƭ wŜǇƻǊǘΩΦ  
ΨCǳƭƭ wŜǇƻǊǘǎΩ ŀǘ ŀƭƭ ǎǘŀƎŜǎ ǿƛƭƭ ƛƴŎƭǳŘŜ ǿǊƛǘǘŜƴ ŎƻƳƳŜƴǘǎ ōȅ ōƻǘƘ ƛƴŘƛǾƛŘǳŀƭ Ŏƭŀǎǎ ǘŜŀŎƘŜǊǎ ŀƴŘ ōȅ ǘƘŜ ǇǳǇƛƭΩǎ 
Pupil Support Leader.   
 
The Key Adult has an integral role in the academic mentoring of pupils as part of the Key Adult Programme. 
 

  



 

 

Homework  

Pupils are given homework regularly to support their learning and to encourage them to become more 
organised and self-supporting in their learning.  The homework will be organised according to the stage and 
ability of the youngster; it can arise from all curricular areas and it may include written, oral or practical 
activities.  The tasks set will be interesting, worthwhile and challenging for the youngster. 
 
Parent / Carers are encouraged to support pupils with their homework as a means of keeping them up to 
ŘŀǘŜ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ǿƻǊƪ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ Ŏƭŀǎǎ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ȅƻǳƴƎǎǘŜǊΩǎ ǇǊƻƎǊŜǎǎ ŀƴŘ ǘƻ ǇǊƻƳƻǘŜ ǇŀǊǘƴŜǊǎƘƛǇ ōŜǘǿŜŜƴ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ 
and parents.  Homework provides an opportunity to consolidate what has been learned in class, and makes 
parents / carers aware of the learning.  Homework is an integral part of school work and parental interest 
and co-operation in ensuring homework is undertaken is appreciated.  

 
Personal and Social Education (PSE)  
 
Pupil Support Leaders plan and deliver the Personal and Social Education (PSE) programme which all pupils 
from S1 to S6 experience.  Programme contents are outlined in the Parental Information Booklet issued in 
August / September each year and are also available on the website.  The programme covers a wide range 
of contemporary issues and aims to develop pupils as responsible citizens, confident individuals, effective 
contributors and successful learners. 
 
If parents do not wish their son/daughter to participate in a particular lesson, they should contact the 
appropriate Pupil Support Leader. 
 
 

Technologies for Learning 

The school has high ambitions for the use of technologies to support learning and is seen as a leader in this 
respect at a national level.  This has been greatly aided by the issue of iPads to pupils in S3, S4, S5 and S6.  
We hope to extend this to S2 shortly.  The use if the iPad and responsibility for its replacement or repair is 
set-out in a home / school agreement which is put in place before iPads are issued to learners. 

Staff within the school regularly participate in professional development sessions to allow them to keep their 

skills in the use of technologies up to date.   

Our website gives information about the life and work of the school and greatly improves communication 
with the wider school community.  The school calendar is readily available on the website allowing 
parents/carers to keep informed about key dates in the school session e.g. issue of reports, school holidays 
etc. 
http://portobellohighschool.org.uk/  
 
The use of the internet is monitored and there are filters applied to try to ensure that inappropriate content 
is inaccessible. The school requires all students to sign an undertaking to adhere to the Responsible Use Policy 
before allowing access to the internet in school.   
 

 

  

http://portobellohighschool.org.uk/


 

 

Pupils with Additional Support Needs - (Support for Learning) 

Support for Learning staff work with class teachers to support pupils in classes as appropriate. More targeted 
support is provided for pupils who require additional support in form of group work or on an individual basis.  
This support can be based on programmes designed to help them feel secure about what they have learned 
and to help them to progress.  The aim is to enhance the self-confidence of the pupils and to help them 
develop strategies which will give them greater success in the classroom and beyond.  Assessment of 
individual learning needs can take place when colleagues or parents / carers contact the department with 
concerns.  The school ensures that pupils can access appropriate additional support for SQA examinations.   
 
 

Time for Reflection (Religious Observance) 

Parents who wish to exercise their right to withdraw their youngster from Time for Reflection (Religious 
Observance) should contact the Head Teacher, in writing, and alternative arrangements will be made for your 
youngster.  The school policy can be found on the website. 
 

Extra-Curricular Activities  

There is a range of extra-curricular activities available for pupils during lunchtime and after school and 
information about this can be found on the school website. In addition to in-school activities, classes also 
make regular educational visits and field studies. These visits are linked to ǇǳǇƛƭǎΩ ƭŜŀǊƴƛƴƎ ǿƛǘƘ ŎǳǊǊƛŎǳƭŀǊ 
areas. 
 
 

Active Schools  

The fundamental aim of Active Schools is to give school-aged youngsters the tools, motivation and the 
opportunities to be more active throughout their school years and into adulthood. Sporting opportunities 
are available during and after school, as well as in the wider community.  
 
For further information contact : 
Paddy Dearlove, Active Schools Co-ordinator via Admin@Portobello.edin.sch.uk or Tele No. (0131) 669 2324 
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Section Four  

Support for Pupils 

¢Ƙƛǎ ǎŜŎǘƛƻƴ ƎƛǾŜǎ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ŀōƻǳǘ Ƙƻǿ ǇǳǇƛƭǎΩ ŀŘŘƛǘƛƻƴŀƭ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ ƴŜŜŘǎ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ƛŘŜƴǘƛŦƛŜŘ ŀƴŘ ŀŘŘǊŜǎǎŜŘ 
and the types of specialist services provided within our school.  
 

Getting It Right for Every Child  

Taking care of our youngster's well-being helps us ensure the most positive outcomes for them later in life. 
Our school adopts the Getting it Right for Every Youngster in Edinburgh approach to give the right help to 
young people and their families, when needed. 
 

Getting it Right for Every Child aims to improve outcomes for all young people. It promotes a shared approach 
that:  
 

¶ builds solutions with and around children and families  

¶ enables children to get the help they need when they need it  

¶ involves working together to make things better  
 

¢ƘŜ DLwC9/ ƳƻŘŜƭ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜǎ ŀƴ ƛƴǘŜƎǊŀǘŜŘ ŀǇǇǊƻŀŎƘ ǿƘƛŎƘ ŜƴŀōƭŜǎ ȅƻǳƴƎǎǘŜǊǎΩ ƴŜŜŘǎ ǘƻ ōŜ ƛŘŜƴǘƛŦƛŜŘ ŜŀǊƭȅΣ 
assessed and any necessary action taken, including where appropriate, referral to multi-agency support 
services.  It is solution focused and inclusive, in all its dealings with young people and their Parents / Carers. 
 
 

Protecting Children and Young People  

We place a high priority on the well-being and safety of our pupils. To this end we have in place a personal 
safety programme to give pupils knowledge and life skills to keep them safe from all form of abuse.  Where 
we have concerns relating to possible abuse of pupils we are required to follow the Edinburgh and the 
[ƻǘƘƛŀƴΩǎ LƴǘŜǊ-Agency Child Protection Procedures which set out the specific duties and responsibilities 
towards the youngster and their Parents / Carers. 
 

Additional Support Needs  

Portobello High School promotes inclusion of all our pupils and provides appropriate support as outlined in 
the Education Additional Support for Learning Act (Scotland) 2004. The act states young people be provided 
with the necessary support to help them to work towards achieving their full potential. It also promotes 
collaborative working among all those supporting young people. 

An additional support need comes from anything which is a barrier to learning.  Most or all schools will have 
some children with additional support needs of some kind.  The education authority has many legal duties 
towards pupils with additional support needs.  Information about this is contained in a booklet called In On 
The Act : Information For The General Public which is published on the education authority website at ς  
 

www.edinburgh.gov.uk/inontheact ς or contact the City of Edinburgh Additional Support for Learning Team 
on telephone number 0131 - 469 3444. 
 

We work with other agencies and professionals ς for example, Social Work Services, Educational 
Psychological Service, National Health Service and you the Parent / Carer, to make decisions to meet the 
needs of your youngster, within the resources available. 
 
Parents / Carers and youngsters with additional support needs can also seek independent advice and support 
through: 
 

http://www.edinburgh.gov.uk/inontheact


 

 

Enquire: www.enquire.org.uk 

Tele No: 0345 123 2303 
 
Scottish Independent Advocacy Alliance: www.siaa.org.uk 

Tele No: 0131 556 6443 

 
Take Note: National Advocacy Service for Additional Support Needs (Barnardos in association with the 
Scottish Child Law Centre) - www.sclc.org.uk 
 
Tele No: 0131 667 6633 
 

Pastoral Support  

Pupil Support at Portobello High School is designed to provide an integrated and planned approach to ensure 
that each pupil is known and valued and has his or her needs met. We operate a vertical support system 
which is organised around four houses; Abercorn, Brunstane, Crichton and Duddingston. Each house is led 
by a Depute Head Teacher and a Pupil Support Leader.  Within the House, Pupil Support Leaders have a 
responsibility for the personal, curricular, vocational and social development of each of their pupils, in 
addition to personal counselling and pastoral care.  
 
To ensure each pupil achieves their fuƭƭ ǇƻǘŜƴǘƛŀƭΣ IƻǳǎŜ ǎǘŀŦŦ ŀǊŜ ŎƻƴŎŜǊƴŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ ŀƭƭ ŀǎǇŜŎǘǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǇǳǇƛƭΩǎ 
well-being and liaise regularly with teachers, parents / carers and, where necessary, appropriate agencies 
from the wider community. Pupil Support Leader will interview pupils individually and support any pupil who 
has a problem or who has been identified as having a cause for concern. Pupil Support Leaders are available 
ŦƻǊ ŀǇǇƻƛƴǘƳŜƴǘǎ ŀǘ tŀǊŜƴǘŀƭ /ƻƴǎǳƭǘŀǘƛƻƴǎΦ  IƻǿŜǾŜǊ ƛŦ ǘƘŜǊŜ ƛǎ ŎƻƴŎŜǊƴ ŀōƻǳǘ ȅƻǳǊ ȅƻǳƴƎǎǘŜǊΩǎ ǿŜƭŦŀǊŜ 
please contact the appropriate Pupil Support Leader to make a mutually convenient appointment.   
 
All pupils are allocated a Key Adult Group which continues through for their school career. Each group is in 
the care of a Key Adult and meets for twenty minutes at the start of each day. Younger siblings, where 
possible will be allocated to the same House and Pupil Support Leader, helping to foster closer links with 
each family. 
 

Sensitive Aspects of Learning 

¢ƘŜ {ǳǇǇƻǊǘ ŦƻǊ tǳǇƛƭǎΩ ǎǘŀŦŦ Ǉƭŀƴ ŀƴŘ ŘŜƭƛǾŜǊ ǘƘŜ tŜǊǎƻƴŀƭ ŀƴŘ Social Education programme which all pupils 
participate in from S1 ς S6.  The syllabus covers a wide range of contemporary issues and is essentially 
concerned with developing skills for learning, life and work. In their classes, pupils are encouraged to give 
their own opinions and to listen to those of others.   
If Parents / Carers are concerned about any aspect of the PSE curriculum they should contact their 
ȅƻǳƴƎǎǘŜǊǎΩ tǳǇƛƭ {ǳǇǇƻǊǘ Leader. 
 

Transitions ς Moving to a New School or Leaving School 

P7 / S1 Transition 

We have a comprehensive Transition Programme for P7 to S1.  It starts with an Open Evening when 
prospective Parents / Carers and children are invited to Portobello High School.  The Open Evening is an 
opportunity to have a tour of the school, visiting some departments and seeing us at work. 

 

The Additional Support for Learning Team which includes pastoral support, works closely with the Cluster 
tǊƛƳŀǊƛŜǎ ǘƻ ŜƴǎǳǊŜ ǘƘŀǘ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ƻƴ ȅƻǳƴƎǎǘŜǊǎΩ ǇǊƻƎǊŜǎǎΣ ŀŎƘƛŜǾŜƳŜƴǘǎ ŀƴŘΣ ƛŦ ŀǇǇǊƻǇǊƛŀǘŜ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ 
relating to additional support needs, including healthcare needs are passed on. 

 

Visits are made to the associated primaries by the Additional Support for Learning Team as well as some 

http://www.enquire.org.uk/
http://www.siaa.org.uk/
http://www.sclc.org.uk/


 

 

subject staff to offer taster lessons to the Primary seven pupils. 
 

In June Primary 7 pupils will visit Portobello High School.  They will be put into their classes for S1 and will 
follow their S1 timetable for three days, with the support of S6 pupils.  In addition to this, for youngsters for 
whom the move to High School would be particularly difficult we offer High School Headstart sessions in the 
second and third terms.  This involves about twenty pupils who have been nominated by their P7 teacher.  
The youngsters participate in a number of group work activities and visit some departments.  This is run in 
conjunction with Pupil Support. 

 

Finally, in June we also have a tŀǊŜƴǘǎΩ κ /ŀǊŜǊǎΩ LƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ 9ǾŜƴƛƴƎΦ  tŀǊŜƴǘǎ κ /ŀǊŜǊǎ ƘŀǾŜ ǘƘŜ ƻǇǇƻǊǘǳƴƛǘȅ 
to meet with Senior Staff and the Pupil Support Team. 
 

Placing Requests  

As a parent, you have the right to make a Placing Request for your youngster(s) to be educated in a school 
other than the local school.  

 

If you would prefer that your youngster at another school instead of one of the catchment schools, you have 
to make a placing request. You can get an application form at any primary school in the city from mid-
November.   Forms must be returned to: Grants, Awards and Placements, The City of Edinburgh Council, Level 
1.1 Waverley Court, 4 East Market Street, Edinburgh, EH8 8BG by 24 December. If you apply for a place after 
this date, your request will be considered but if you apply after 15 March places in your chosen school may 
no longer be available.  

 

All parents have the right to make a request for a place for their youngster in another school. The Council 
must grant these requests where possible.    When there are more places available in a school than there are 
placing requests for that school, then all the requests are usually granted. If the school you specify has more 
requests than available places, then each case is examined individually.  Whatever you write on your 
application form is taken into account, so it is important that you include relevant details on the form. 

 

You should also note that a successful Placing Request for one youngster does not guarantee a successful 
one for another youngster / sibling. It may be, therefore, that a parent could end up with their children at 
different schools. 

 
All youngsters must also be enrolled at the catchment area school on the appropriate Enrolment Form whilst 
awaiting the outcome of their Placing Request Application.  
 

Transport for Placing Requests  

If a Placing Request is successful, parents will be responsible for the safety and transportation costs of their 
youngster to and from their chosen school. 

 


